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The ABA is enjoying a period of renaissance.  It is growing stronger, becoming more influential, a better communicator, more participatory and outgoing; above all, a better educator. Its member personnel are enthusiastic, talented, open to change, willing to teach, to learn and to share. 

Executive Committee

The Executive of Jordie Howell, Josie Howse, Bill Jolley, Kathy Riessen, Linda Triasmono and myself (Christine Simpson), has met monthly by teleconference.  I thank you all for your support, commitment and hard work throughout the year.  In particular, I acknowledge with sincere appreciation the secretarial support given to us all by Linda Triasmono. 
At most Executive meetings, we have been joined by Annette Sutherland — Convenor of the Sydney Braille Forum and Nicole Donaldson — Convenor of the Queensland Braille Forum.  Having both Annette and Nicole in attendance has greatly aided the two-way flow of information between the Executive and our Braille Forums.  We now look forward to welcoming and working with other Convenors as additional Braille Forums are established. 
Leona Holloway also attends some Executive meetings.  Her work in editing and updating our publications continues to be of tremendous importance in helping us move forward. 
Around the Country and Beyond
Annette Sutherland and Nicole Donaldson have provided us with most interesting and informative reports of the activities of our Sydney and Queensland Braille Forums.  We also have contributions from representatives in other states where, although Braille Forums are not active, individuals and organisations are undertaking important braille related projects.  I acknowledge the importance of the work in information dissemination and braille promotion taking place right around Australia and commend all reports to you.  (See attachments one to seven).  On behalf of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, Maria Stevens keeps us updated with the activities of our sister organisation across the Tasman.  Her report forms attachment eight.  

2011 Annual Meeting

The 2011 ABA Annual Meeting, held in Melbourne at the Bayview on the Park Hotel, was attended by 41 people representing 20 member organisations.  We were pleased to be joined by Pete Osborne and Mandy White of the Royal National Institute of the Blind (UK) who were in Australia to learn of our implementation of UEB. I thank those members who assisted Mandy and Pete in their research.  
Structure and Accountability
As Chair of the ABA I am a voting member of the Executive of our parent organization, the Round Table on Information Access.  I report on our activities at their monthly Executive meetings and participate in the broader management of the Round Table.  I thank Executive Members for their guidance and support throughout the year.
At our Annual meeting in 2010, as an outcome of our Strategic Review, we proposed changes to our Terms of Reference.  With feedback to the draft presented to members at that time, the document was further revised.  The new Terms of Reference and Model Operational Guidelines for the Regional Braille Forums were approved by the Round Table Executive in August 2011.   With these documents in place we anticipate a growing network of Regional Braille Forums leading to better pathways for information sharing and greater opportunity for braille promotion at a local level. 
Communication
Executive has long understood the need to communicate regularly with member groups and interested individuals.  Our major communication activities include:
· OZBRL Listserv:  with over 230 subscribers and more than 2500 activity messages.   This is still proving to be a valuable communication tool.  Apart from providing us with an easily accessible platform for circulation of notices and other key materials, it provides a question and answer forum dealing with issues of braille, software, equipment etc.; answers and suggestions are promptly provided by other readers.  To join the list send a blank email to ozbrl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com with a blank subject line. I thank Bruce Maguire for his continued moderation of this list. 

· Our Webpage: contains lots of valuable information including links to our guideline documents.  It can be found on the webpage of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities at: www.printdisability.org/aba
· The ABA Facebook page: provides some basic information about ABA and posts several updates each week.  The updates are often accompanied by web links.  They concern the activities of ABA and the Round Table; new braille technologies; and other general interest stories relating to braille. Updates are posted to the 75+ Facebook users who “like” the ABA page and those updates that contain the word “braille” are also posted to the 2000 Facebook users who “like” braille. Of the people who “like” the ABA Facebook page, approximately 70% are from Australia.  To follow the ABA go to https://www.facebook.com/pages/Australian-Braille-Authority/149349021763394 and click “like”. I thank Leona Holloway for her skill and enthusiasm in maintaining the page. 

Development of manuals and code books
· The DBT Producers’ Manual, edited by Leona Holloway, is now available for download from our Webpage as print, large print and braille files.  It is easy to follow as it guides the reader through the various DBT menus.  It includes lots of "how to..." examples and many screen dumps and is proving most helpful to inexperienced and experienced transcribers alike.  To download, visit http://www.printdisability.org/aba and follow the "publications" link 
· The ABA Rules and Guidelines for Formatting of Braille Material: is now being updated, with a fourth edition to be published in this coming year.  This project working group is again lead by Leona Holloway, with members Josie Howse, Kathy Riessen, Linda Triasmono, Shirley Henderson and myself. 

The working group benefits greatly from the breadth of experience and expertise of its members who often bring different ideas on how certain materials are best formatted. 

At the 2011 Round Table Conference, a workshop was held to discuss the purpose and content of these guidelines.  Since, a first draft has been compiled and work is currently underway to ensure that this reflects the needs of transcribers.  This document will give best practice suggestions, with a small number of rules and a larger number of guidelines.  Many examples are included with step-by-step guidance on how to achieve the desired results using Microsoft Word and DBT.  

· The Braille Primer – Australian Edition, was first released in 2006.  Since, Josie Howse has continued to document and share her knowledge. She is now undertaking a major update to incorporate the many small but important changes that result from the further development of UEB.  With the UEB Rulebook released, it is important that The Primer is brought into line with the Rulebook’s use of language and expression of rules. 
Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille 

Australia now has 29 holders of the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille — seven of whom are "Touch Readers".  The Trans-Tasman examination, offered annually, is jointly conducted by the ABA and the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust.   We encourage employers to recognise the benefits of staff obtaining their Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille and strongly urge them to reward successful employees with appropriate remuneration.   

The Braille Proficiency examination, testing a candidate’s knowledge of the UEB code, is in three sections:
A. Print to braille transcription of a passage from a book, a recipe, and a poem;

B. Braille to print transcription of a passage from an article;  
C. Proofreading of a passage in braille, with an error-free copy of the text provided in either print or uncontracted marked-up braille.

We thank our colleagues in New Zealand who have worked so closely with us to ensure that this examination is conducted annually and simultaneously.  

Eleven candidates attempted the 2011 Australian exam.  Of these: 

· Five used manual braillers and six used computer with braille software.  

· Of the eight successful candidates, four chose to work from print as their literary medium, three chose braille and one chose to work from both print and braille.  

The 2011 Australian recipients are:  Faustina Angie Ng Hoei Ngo (Malaysia), Beverley Best and Tonia Baker (Queensland), Raymond Chand, Tricia d'Apice, Megan Taylor and Merilyn White (New South Wales), and Udeni Manouri Senarath (Australian Capital Territory).  

One candidate achieved a High Distinction, one achieved a Credit, and six were awarded Passes.  We congratulate all eight and the 19 successful candidates from New Zealand, on their achievement of the Trans-Tasman Certificates of Proficiency in Unified English Braille.

My thanks to Frances Gentle, Josie Howse and Bruce Maguire, who once again took responsibility for preparing and marking all examination materials for our Australian candidates.  It is a task which needs a methodical approach and, careful attention to detail.  
For Australia the 2012 Proficiency Examinations will be held during the first half of October. 
International involvements 
Bill Jolley continues to represent Australia on the Executive Committee of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) – holding the position of Treasurer.  Most work is done by email, but with quarterly telephone meetings to aid discussion.  Bill's ICEB report forms attachment nine to this report.  
Jordie Howell has now settled in as Chair of the ICEB Music Committee.  She has a major challenge ahead of her learning what is happening with transcription and distribution of braille music around the world and to guide deliberations on what practices should be in use.  Jordie's report forms attachment ten.  
Leona Holloway is Australia's country representative on ICEB's UEB Code Maintenance Committee.  As Rulebook Editor I also serve on this committee.  This Committee is ably chaired by Phyllis Landon of Canada and all ICEB member countries are represented.   While UEB is being, or has been implemented in six countries, there is still considerable work to do to monitor for implementation problems, which can then be addressed to enhance usability and clarity and avoid clashes with other code decisions and practices.  
Francis Gentle’s report (attachment eleven) covers three significant braille related activities which took place in the South Pacific during 2011.  
· A five-day early childhood training program in vision impairment was held at the Fiji Society for the Blind in September.  It was delivered by Harzita Hashim and Rachel Elliott of RIDBC.
· A braille production unit was established in Kiribati, with thanks in large part to the efforts of Ann Clark.  Ann has, for the past two years, worked at the Kiribati Special School as an AusAID volunteer.
· The other activity reported on relates to the work of Ben Clare in promoting braille literacy (UEB) in Samoa.  Ben spent a large part of 2011 in Samoa as an AusAID volunteer with Senese Special School and in promoting the inclusion of children in local village schools who are blind.
The World Braille Council’s major project during 2011 was the Braille21 Congress, held in Leipzig in September. The congress was very successful with Australia well represented with at least seven delegates.  I congratulate our Australian delegates whose presentations were of a very high standard.

Immediately following this Round Table conference, our Australian delegation of Bill Jolley, Leona Holloway, Josie Howse and myself, are off to Johannesburg South Africa, to participate as delegates in the Fifth General Assembly of the ICEB, being held from 6th to 10th May.  Our report will be available to you all as soon as is practical after our return.  We thank the Round Table and those member organisations who have contributed financially towards our attendances.      
Conclusion 

Once again the Australian Braille Authority has had a very busy year.   I thank all who have contributed to our work, be it at the local, national or international level.  Your efforts are not only appreciated by those of us here today, but also by the many thousands of blind people worldwide who in some way may benefit from your contribution.  
I would particularly like to thank Executive members of the Round Table on Information Access for their support; ABA Executive colleagues for their hard work and willingness to take on various responsibilities; and our Braille Forum leaders whose enthusiasm for the promotion of braille helps ensure that our message reaches far and wide.      
This brings to an end my two-year term as Chair of the ABA.  I am grateful for the belief and confidence you have shown in me by entrusting me with this position.  I am happy to lead the ABA for a further two-year term if it be your wish.    

Christine Simpson

Chair — Australian Braille Authority
